
BILL HANSELL 
STATE SENATOR 

DISTRICT 29 
 
 
 

OREGON STATE SENATE 
 
 

February 14th, 2020  
 

Dear Co-Chairs Girod, Holvey and Members of the Committee,  
 
 
I am writing in support of the Rivoli Theater project in Pendleton, Oregon. I apologize for not 
being able to be at the hearing in person today. I am currently traveling to Pendleton with 
Representative Barreto and Governor Brown to survey the recent flood damage in Umatilla 
County. I am glad that Andrew Picken and supporters of the Rivoli Theater will be able to 
testify today in person.  
 
The Rivoli Theater project presents a great opportunity to preserve a historic structure while 
providing a space to serve as a cultural hub for downtown Pendleton. The Theater is asking for 
$627,309 to finish their important structural renovations in Phase 1.  
 
My office has submitted their initial request letter which provides a more thorough overview of 
the project’s economic and social impact. We have also submitted a packet that includes letters 
of support from several local leaders, businesses and art groups.  
 
Thank you for giving us the opportunity to share the details of this project with you. I had 
committed to projects for the 2019 Session and I asked the Rivoli Coalition President, Andrew 
Picken, to circle back in 2020 when I could focus exclusively on this project. I hope that you 
will give it strong consideration.  
 
Please don’t hesitate to reach out to Andrew or my office if you have any questions.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 

 
 
Bill Hansell  
 
State Senator, District 29  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Capitol Address: 900 Court St. NE S-415, Salem, OR 97301 
Phone: (503) 986-1729  -  Email: sen.billhansell@oregonlegislature.gov 

 



 

January 23, 2020  

Senator Bill Hansell  
900 Court St. NE S-415  
Salem, Oregon 97301 
  
Dear Senator Hansell,  

The Rivoli Coalition requests $627,309 from the State of Oregon to complete Phase 1 construction of the 
Rivoli Theater project and  to develop Phase 2 architectural plans.  

The Rivoli Coalition’s Goal is to transform Pendleton’s Historic Rivoli Theater into the Northwest’s 
premiere showcase for excellence in arts, information, and entertainment. The restored and operating 
theater will serve as a regional economic, social, and cultural center. 

Phase 1 construction includes skilled demolition, excavation, and initial concrete and steel installation, 
based on Phase 1 architecture and engineering plans developed by Opsis Architecture and Froelich 
Engineering of Portland, Oregon. Kirby Nagelhout Construction of Pendleton and Bend is directing the 
project. Skilled demolition was recently completed. Opsis Architecture and Froelich Engineering will also 
develop the architectural plans for Phase 2. 

Restoration of the Rivoli Theater into a community performing arts center will contribute significantly to 
the continued improvement of Pendleton’s historic Main Street. The restored theater will provide an 
economic development engine for the region and enhance arts and entertainment options for the 
community. Historic theater restoration contributes enormously to downtown districts, as demonstrated in 
a wide range of towns and cities throughout the country.  

Restoring the Rivoli will increase foot traffic and tourism while expanding the professional arts industry 
in Pendleton. Evening showings will encourage businesses to extend hours of operation, and merchandise 
sales will help support our local economy. According to Nielsen Media Research, 55% of people eat a 
meal or shop before or after attending a performance. Additionally, the Regional Arts and Culture Council 
states that for every ticket purchased to an arts event, an additional $24.24 in arts related spending 
supports local business, including restaurants and retail outlets. The added economic value to the 
downtown district will encourage businesses to expand, hire more staff, or relocate to our cultural core.  

The Rivoli Theater Feasibility Study concluded the restored theater will be a key venue that will 
contribute significantly to the downtown district’s attractions for area visitors, local residents, and the 
regional community. The completed project will add a unique venue that improves the city’s quality of 
life and adds to the spirit of Pendleton by encouraging residents to re-engage with our rich history in a 
pedestrian-active urban core.  

Thank you for your consideration.  

Sincerely, 
  
Andrew Picken 
Rivoli Coalition President 

Rivoli Coalition  PO Box 1402, Pendleton, Oregon 97801  
www.rivolitheater.org 

http://www.rivolitheater.org
http://www.rivolitheater.org
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Rivoli Coalition’s Goal

To transform Pendleton’s Historic Rivoli Theater into the Northwest’s premiere showcase for excellence 
in arts, information and entertainment. To achieve this, we will first restore the Rivoli Theater and 
create a state-of-the-art performing arts center. We will then establish the Performing Arts Center 
as a host facility, which offers a broad range of  artistic entertainment, and cultural activities. The 
restored and operating venue will serve as a regional economic, social, and cultural center. The Rivoli 
Coalition’s current objective is to complete Phase 1 Construction and to develop Phase 2 architectural 
plans. 

Project Description

Phase 1 construction consists of  three parts: skilled demolition, excavation, and steel and concrete. 
Kirby Nagelhout Construction, a regional contractor with a local office is performing this work. The 
skilled demolition part of  phase 1 construction is complete. The Rivoli Coalition is now in the process 
of  raising the funds required to complete the steel and concrete portion of  phase 1 construction, and 
to develop Phase 2 architectural plans.

Phase 1 Construction is based on Architecture and engineering plans developed by Opsis Architecture 
and Froelich Engineering of  Portland, Oregon. Jason Terry of  Kirby Nagelhout Construction lead 
Phase 1 Construction in consultation with Tim Terich of  Froelich Engineering. The Rivoli Coalition 
Board will supervise the work.

Project Budget

Project Costs
Total cost Phase 1 Construction    $682,658
Total estimated cost Phase 2 architectural plans  $200,000
Total Fundraising Goal     $882,658

Funds Raised
Total funds raised Phase 1 Construction    $255,349

Funds Requested      $627,309

Fundraising Objective

The Rivoli Coalition requests $627,309 from the State of  Oregon. All funding will go directly toward 
paying for work done on the Rivoli Building. No overhead, pass-through expenses, or administrative 
funding will be drawn from funds granted for this work.



4

Project	Phase Funding/Funder
Date	

Secured
Ammount	
Received Status

Edythe	Fairbanks	Whitman	Family	
Foundation 2011 $2,500
Oregon	Community	Foundation 2011 $12,500
Pendleton	Foundation	Trust 2011 $5,000
Kinsman	Foundation 2011 $2,500
Pendleton	Development	Commission 2011 $14,694

Level	One	Enviromental	Assessment	
Department	of	Enviromental	Quality 2012 $5,500

Work	completed

Pendleton	Development	Commission 2012 $52,988

Perkins	Coie 2012 $11,880
Peter	Meijer	Architects 2012 $2,500
Historic	Preservation	League	of	Oregon 2012 $2,500
Sign	Men	Inc	(In-kind) 2012 $1,000
Pendleton	Development	Commission 2012 $14,988
Wildhorse	Foundation 2012 $5,000
Aetna	Foundation 2012 $5,000
Individual	Donors 2012 $4,988
Pendleton	Development	Commission 2013 $1,424
Kinsman	Foundation 2013 $3,400
Individual	Donors 2013 $200
State	Historic	Preservation	Office 2013 $5,940
Oregon	Cultural	Trust 2013 $5,000

Oil	Tank	Removal Department	of	Enviromental	Quality 2013 $43,400 Work	completed
Ford	Family	Foundation 2013 $5,000
Individual	Donors 2013 $1,000

Removal	of	Old	Seats,	Portions	of	
Balcony Volunteer	Labor 2014 in-kind Work	completed

Biennale	Art	Event Volunteer	Labor 2016 In-kind Work	completed
Archeological	Evaluation Oregon	State	Historic	Preservation	Grant 2017 $6,862 Work	completed

Kinsman	Foundation 2017 $15,000
Wildhorse	Foundation 2017 $10,000
Ford	Family	Foundation 2017 $25,000
Pacific	Power	Foundation 2017 $5,000
Pendleton	Foundation	Trust 2017 $10,000
Oregon	Community	Foundation 2017 $15,000
Sundown	Fundraiser 2017 $2,030

Work	completed

Work	completed

Work	completed

Work	completed

Work	completed

Roof	Covering

Work	completed

Work	completed

Façade	Painting

Asbestos	Abatement	and	Furnace	
Removal	

Strategic	Planning	Retreat

Phase	1	Architecture	and	
Engineering	Design

Rivoli	Theater	Restoration	Project	Milestones	&	Major	Funders

Work	completedProject	planning	&	feasability	study	

Building	Acquisition,	
And	Related	Legal	Costs

Marquee	Removal
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Oregon	Main	Street
2018	-	
2019 $95,000

Pendleton	Development	Commission
2018	-	
2019 $96,000

Pacific	Power	Foundation
2018	-	
2019 $4,000

Wildhorse	Foundation
2018	-	
2019 $15,000

Umatilla	County	Economic	&	
Community	Development

2018	-	
2019 $15,000

Pendleton	Foundation	Trust
2018	-	
2019 $2,500

EO	Media	Group
2018	-	
2019 $5,000

Autzen	Foundation
2018	-	
2019 $7,000	

Aetna	Foundation
2018	-	
2019 $11,166	

Individual	Donations
2018	-	
2019 $4,683	

Randal	Charitable	Trust	(Pending)
2018	-	
2019 $10,000	

Pacific	Power	Foundation	(Pending)
2018	-	
2019 $5,000	

Oregon	Community	Foundation	(Pending)
2018	-	
2019 $50,000	

Rivoli	Dancing	with	the	Stars	Fundraiser	
(Pending)

2018	-	
2019 $10,000	

Wheeler	Foundation	(Pending)
2018	-	
2019 $10,000	

Rivoli	Summer	Fundraiser	(proposed)
2018	-	
2019 $5,000	

Sunderland	Foundation	(proposed)
2018	-	
2019 $100,000	

M.J.	Murdock	Trust	(proposed)
2018	-	
2019 $150,000	

Ford	Family	Foundation	(proposed)
2018	-	
2019 $150,000	

Phase	One	Construction

Phase	One	Benchmarks:

Demolition	&	Beam	Removal
	(complete)

Excavation,	Concrete	and	Steel
(outstanding)
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Most important accomplishments

The Rivoli Theater was built on Pendleton’s Main Street in the 1920’s. Its function as a theater evolved 
with the times until the late 1980’s when the movie theater closed. It was then vacant for the next two 
decades. 

The Rivoli Restoration Coalition was founded in 2010 to restore the shuttered historic Rivoli Theater 
and transform it into a contemporary center for community-based performing arts and culture.  In 
addition to bringing to our community the many benefits of  a state-of-the-art venue on Main Street in 
Pendleton, the founders envisioned that a restored Rivoli would create a place of  interest contributing 
to the economic vitality of  Pendleton and Eastern Oregon. 

The Rivoli Coalition began raising funds to acquire title to the Rivoli Theater property and to 
completely replace the roof  surface in 2010.  During purchasing negotiations, the Oregon Department 
of  Environmental Quality sponsored an environmental analysis of  the building and property; no 
significant environmental issues were identified.

The Pendleton Development Commission purchased the theater and donated it to the Coalition in 
June 2012.  The Coalition then hired Palmer Roofing to replace the roof  surface, which substantially 
improved the integrity and longevity of  the structure.

The Oregon Department of  Environmental Quality sponsored the removal of  a pair of  abandoned, 
four hundred gallon oil tanks from the Rivoli basement in May 2013. The federal Environmental 
Protection Agency funded the project.  At the same time, the Coalition directed the removal of  an 
obsolete 1,000 cubic foot basement furnace.  In addition to fulfilling our environmental obligations, 
these two projects converted 300 square feet of  basement floor into usable space.

The Coalition completed initial restoration of  the Main Street facade in fall of  2013.  The restoration 
included removal of  over 500 square feet of  unsightly pebble board covering original second floor 
windows.  Contractors repaired many areas of  deteriorated stucco.  Chippewa Painting of  Pendleton 
finished the façade restoration by applying an attractive historical color palate selected by local graphic 
artist Amy Rogers.

In September 2013 Froelich Engineering completed a detailed structural assessment and report.  This 
report guides Phase 1 Construction.  Although local building code does not mandate seismic work, the 
Rivoli Board believes that this step is an essential component of  responsible restoration.

Tektoniks, Inc. of  Walla Walla, Washington, removed all asbestos from the building in November 
2013.  Fortunately, the asbestos was limited to tiles on a portion the second floor and insulation found 
in isolated areas of  the building and lining the basement furnace. 
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The archeology program at Eastern Oregon University conducted a preliminary archeological 
evaluation of  the Rivoli basement in February 2014. 

Community volunteers painted the Rivoli lobby in April 2014, and electrical service was restored to 
this portion of  the building.
 
The Rivoli Board hired Eastern Oregon Business Source of  Pendleton to assist the Board with 
strategic plan development in the spring of  2014.  After a thorough review of  our accomplishments 
and aspirations for this project, the Coalition completed preparations to restore the Rivoli and return 
the theater to community service.

Eastern Oregon University completed an archeologic evaluation and test excavation of  the Rivoli 
Theater basement in October 2016. This project was funded through an Oregon State Historic 
Preservation Office “Preserving Oregon” Grant. The Rivoli Coalition applied for this grant in 
collaboration with Eastern Oregon University. The test excavation work was carried out by Dr. Rory 
Becker and students of  Eastern Oregon University’s Cultural Heritage and Archaeological Research 
Technologies lab. Test excavations revealed no archeological findings.

In January 2017, the Coalition issued a Phase 1 Construction request for proposal in collaboration 
with Wenaha Construction of  Pendleton. Kirby Nagelhout Construction responded to the request for 
proposal, and the Coalition selected Kirby Nagelhout to provide Phase 1 Construction Construction 
Manager / General Contractor Services.

In 2019, Kirby Nagelhout Construction completed Phase 1 skilled demolition.

Why restore the Rivoli Theater as a performing arts center?

Restoration of  the Rivoli Theater as a community performance arts center will contribute significantly 
to the continued improvement of  Pendleton’s historic Main Street, provide an economic development 
engine for the region, and enhance arts and entertainment options for the community.
The Rivoli Coalition initiated this project based on the Rivoli Theater Feasibility Study. This study 
—completed by an interdisciplinary team of  architects and historic preservation specialists—found 
that there is regional demand for such a facility. This study also established that the facility should be 
restored to a first class performing arts facility.  

The study also concluded that the restored theater will be a key venue that will contribute significantly 
to the downtown historic district’s attractions for area visitors, local residents and the regional 
community. Pendleton, located on a major interstate that connects major inland and coastal cities,  
connects residents of  major cities like Portland and Seattle with rural cultures and people in the inland 
pacific northwest. 

Based on the Rivoli Theater Feasibility Study, the restored facility will be able to provide a wide range 
of  activities, including music and theatrical performances, conferences, lectures and other uses.  
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Rivoli Phase 1 Construction is the next step toward the development of  a facility that will encourage 
civic participation and bring residents together for the well-being of  the community. Indeed, the very 
planning and initiation of  the project is based on a collaborative civic process, which included a broad 
range of  local non-profits, volunteers and government entities. 

Who will the Restored Rivoli Theater serve?

The Performing Arts Center will present programming that is relevant and available to all sectors of  
this population. Rivoli Performing Arts Center activities will principally serve residents within a 40 
mile radius of  Pendleton, which includes the Umatilla Indian Reservation.

The people who will lead and carry out the work and their qualifications
 
The Rivoli Coalition Architecture and Engineering project is lead by Jason Terry of  Kirby Nagelhout 
Construction in consultation with Tim Terich of  Froelich Engineering. 

Jason Terry has 15 years of  success overseeing all phases of  commercial construction projects and 
has been with Kirby Nagelhout Construction for more than 4 years. He has diverse project experience 
performing work for K-12, medical, hospitality, banking, retail, aquatics recreation, not for profit, and 
public clients.

Tim Terich is a Parter and Principal-In-Charge with Froelich Engineers. With more than 20 years as 
a structural consultant, Tim is a sought-after expert in finding multiple creative solutions to structural 
problems.Through his innovative engineering solutions, such as carbon fiber reinforcing, Tim has 
built a strong reputation with both contractors and architects. 

The team membership and their extensive, relevant qualifications and work experience are detailed in 
the Construction Manager/General Contractor (CM/GC) Services Phase 1 Proposal included with 
this application.

The work is performed under the supervision of  the Rivoli Coalition Board, whose membership 
includes a group of  professionals whose collective experience qualifies them for this role. 

What will this grant fund?

Funding from the State of  Oregon will provide a significant portion of  Phase 1 Construction funding 
and allow the Coalition to continue Phase 1 Construction work. The funding will also position the 
Rivoli Coalition to access $96,000 of  Pendleton Urban Renewal District funding, as well as be used to 
leverage current grant applications to the Randal Charitable Trust, the Pacific Power Foundation, the 
Oregon Community Foundation, and the Wheeler Foundation.
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Phase 1 Construction demonstrates to the community our collective ability to complete a major phase 
of  facility construction with a combination of  local, regional and statewide financial support. This, in 
turn, will increase the project’s already growing visibility and continued community support.

Project Collaborators

The Rivoli Coalition enjoys widespread community support from individuals, businesses, non-profit 
organizations and funding organizations. 

Letters of Support

Pendleton Center for the Arts (2020)
Oregon East Symphony (2019)
City of  Pendleton City Manager (2017)
Travel Pendleton
Coldwell Banker, Whitney & Associates
Pendleton Urban Renewal District
City of  Pendleton Mayor and City Council
EO Media Group
Alexander’s Chocolate Classics
Victor Kucera, Pacific Star Press
Bradly Olson, Main Street Diner
Pendleton Chamber of  Commerce
Umatilla County
Confederated Tribes of  the Umatilla Indian Reservation
City of  Pendleton Mayor and City Council (2011)
City of  Pendleton Mayor (2010)
Pendleton Chamber of  Commerce (2010)
Pendleton Center for the Arts (2010)
Oregon East Symphony (2010)
Blue Mountain Community College
Pendleton Underground Tours
Pendleton Round-Up Association
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In addition, multiple foundations, government agencies, individuals, businesses and service clubs 
support the Rivoli Project through donations (financial and in-kind) and plans for future collaboration:

Service Clubs

Altrusa
Pendleton Rotary

Foundations

Oregon Community Foundation
Pendleton Foundation Trust
Edythe Fairbanks Whitman Family Foundation
Kinsman Foundation
 Wildhorse Foundation
Samuel S Johnson Foundation
Meyer Memorial Trust
Aetna Foundation
Ford Family Foundation
Pacific Power Foundation

Non profit organizations

Historic Preservation League of  Oregon
Pendleton Farmers Market
Pendleton Underground Tours

Government Agencies

Oregon Main Street
Oregon Cultural Trust
Pendleton Development Commission
Oregon Department of  Environmental Quality

Businesses

Alexanders’ Chocolates
Mark Royal dba Rolling Stone Bakery
Cayuse Technologies
Pendleton lock and key
Sign Men of  Pendleton
Peter Meijer Architects 
Perkins Coie
Main Street Diner
East Oregonian



  
  
  
  
  

  

  

January 10, 2020 

 

Dear Senator Hansell,   

It is with great pleasure that I offer this letter of support on behalf of the Arts Council of 
Pendleton Board of Directors for the Rivoli Performing Arts Center.  
  
While we currently have a diverse group of arts and culture facilities in Pendleton, the Rivoli 
Performing Arts Center will fill a niche that is currently underserved; performances with an 
audience of 150+. Our Pearson Auditorium seats 110 people and the Vert Auditorium, the other 
main performing arts venue in town, seats 800. For audiences of 150-400 people, there isn’t a 
suitable venue, and the Rivoli will be perfect for these larger groups.  
  
Pendleton is home to a critical mass of artists, musicians and craftspeople. The downtown is 
distinctive and vibrant. We’re also fortunate to have an arts and culture community that values 
cooperation and collaboration, and we are excited to see the Rivoli Performing Arts Center 
become a reality.   
  
Feel free to contact me at 541-278-9201 or director@pendletonarts.org if I can offer any other 
information.  

  

Sincerely,  

  
Roberta Lavadour  
Executive Director  
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